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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  21st October 2004 at 7pm    

Present:  Cllrs J Stevens (Chairman),  O Smith (Vice-Chairman), P Daniels,  R  Gee,

K Mison, , L Stevens,  R Warmington,.  Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington 

1. Apologies: Cllrs. D Neal, J Smith and Chairman for joining part way through meeting
2. Register of members interests:  There were none
3. Minutes of  previous meetings 16th September , 21st September and 13th October 2004  - There were no amendments and acceptance of all these minutes was proposed by Cllr. R Warmington, seconded by Cllr. L Stevens and carried unanimously
4. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  No parishioners questions. P.C. Chris Spraggons attended the meeting and introduced himself as the new Beat Officer for Clare on secondment until Christmas.  He is aware that the damage to trees at the Heights is an issue and he will follow this up.  He has looked at this area over the last two to three days but has not encountered any youths there.  Regarding the cub camp which was held in the Country Park and reported on at the last meeting, P.C. England who attended on that evening has said that there was a group of young girls who were the culprits.  They were spoken to with their parents and there have been no problems of this kind since.  There have been a couple of recent burglaries with a television being stolen from the Swan and a break in at the Co-op in the early hours of Wednesday morning.  Cllr. O Smith said that two years ago there had been problems at halloween but last year there had been a good Police presence with them asking the Co-op not to sell eggs and flour to youngsters that night.  There may also be a problem with under age alcohol sales at the Co-op.  Cllr. L Stevens said she recently witnessed a youth under the age of 16 being sold cigarettes despite there being a sign say this would not be allowed.  Cllr. R Warmington said it may be that there is someone young on the counter and they feel intimidated to sell particularly when large crowds of youngsters come in.  P.C. Spraggons said he will speak to management at the Co-op about these issues.  Cllr. O Smith said there have also been a few recent problems with cars parked on pavements particularly in Station Road and Cllr. L Stevens said last weekend there were cars parked illegally all weekend outside Hursts Bakery.  P.C. Spraggons will look into traffic issues.  
5. Matters arising from previous minutes:

Page 1 item 5 – Litter outside Co-op – Borough have advised that businesses are responsible for an area of 100 metres outside their properties so they will send someone out to monitor this.

6. Correspondence:

Suffolk Constabulary – Copies of letters sent to parishioners with concerns about recent anti social behaviour in the cemetery

Valiants – Regarding the Churchyard wall, explaining that their price quoted will stand and work will be completed by end of  May next year.  Cllrs. Gee and Mison are happy to go and view the bricks at Bulmer brick yard and they will let the clerk know a date so she can liaise with Valiants.  ACTION:  CLLRS. GEE AND MISON.  Once it has been confirmed that the bricks are satisfactory then the cheque for the interim payment will be sent.

Clare Ancient House Museum – Copy of a letter from them to Suffolk County Council (SCC) regarding lack of signage from the Country Park car park to the museum.

SCC Environment & Transport Division – Regarding revised and new services operating in this area – there are changes to Sunday services from Ipswich to Haverhill.  There is also a need for services to be improved during the week.  Details of this new service needs to be publicised so the details will be copied and posted on the board in Pashlers Alley, the Parish Council noticeboard, in the Post Office and on  the website.  ACTION: CLERK

Stop Stansted Expansion – Regarding a public meeting on aircraft overflying Suffolk 

Citizens Advice Bureau – Requestion donation.  Passed to Finance Committee . ACTION: FINANCE COMMITTEE

Sheila Martin, Clare RBLWS – Regarding the payment for the band for remembrance Sunday.

St Eds. B.C. – Parish conference is being held on 2nd December as an opportunity for Borough and Parish Councils to exchange information and update each other on current issues.  Cllrs. R Warmington and L Stevens would like to attend.  Borough will be notified and details will be given to them.ACTION: CLERK

Sheila Martin, Clare RBLWS – Invitation to Councillors and their partners to the Remembrance Sunday service and reception afterwards.  The bench on the Market Hill will need to be removed beforehand

SCC Highways, Jim Nunn – Regarding the problems with weeds, explaining  that currently they are undertaking a cycle of week killing and will consider the particular problems at Sheepgate Lane.  Also stating that they are in contact with the Environment Agency regarding the problem with the bollards at Malting Lane and they will be looking to officially issue a “stopping up” order to deal with this and ensure parking does not continue in this area.  There is general feeling that the weeds are prevelant everywhere and their programme of works does not seem very effective although there may be delays in getting to Clare due to weeds being a problem everywhere.

Orwell Housing Association – Regarding  a conference being held on 29th October in conjunction with Havebury.  

Victim Support – Letter asking for donation.  Passed to Finance Committee.  ACTION: FINANCE COMMITTEE
CCA – Asking for a donation towards the cost of fireworks for this years display.  Cllr. Daniels proposed a donation of £50 as it is a local community event for young families.  Cllr. R Warmingon said as were are representing the community have to think of how they benefit therefore Cllr. Mison seconded the proposal and it was carried by a majority decision with Cllrs. L Stevens and O Smith abstaining.  Cllr. Mison said the law about fireworks has recently changed and they cannot be let off after 11pm.

Havebury – Regarding the trees at Churchill Close – an urgent order has been placed for the trees to be trimmed.

John Nixon – E-mail received regarding the land which was formerly owned by Dalgety at Stoke Road, acknowleding our letter which outlined the role of the independent facilitator who is looking at proposals for the Clare plan which include this area of land.

Crossmans Solicitors – Regarding transfer of licence at the Co-op.

St Eds. B.C. – Regarding additional lighting at Malting Lane – outlining financial help available depending on maintenance and design.   This letter will be copied to all Councillors and disussed fully at the next meeting. ACTION: CLERK

7. Finance:

(a) Presentation of monthly accounts – Financial clerk explained these and acceptance was proposed by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. L Stevens and carried unanimously.

(b) Exclusive rights of burial – There were none

Financial clerk explained that all Bank of England loans are due to be paid off by 2013 but he is looking into options of consolidaing the loans into one loan with a view to paying less over all.  Details were provided about totals of loans and possible implications.  He will aim to provide step by step information for the next Finance Committee meeting.  ACTION: FINANCIAL CLERK

The “Projects account” (Playing field account) is now set up and paperwork is likely to go directly to John Humphrey as treasurer.  

The precept is still to be finalised.  The cemetery committee will be requesting an additional £1000 and the final precept will be verified at the November meeting before it is sent off.  Documents for Parish Council’s to submit their estimates have been received from Borough and a date is needed to finalise. 

8. Committee reports:

a) Street cleaning – Cllr. O Smith reported that the weeds are still problematic and they would like specific details of Highways programme of weed control so that some can be dealt with locally if necessary.  There is a particular problem in from of Callis Court but this may be the responsibility of Havebury.  Jim Nunn will be contacted.  Leaves will need to be dealt with shortly so Borough will also be contacted about collection of these .ACTION: CLERK.  Cllr. Gee said the bin in front of the Co-op is always full and the street cleaners have commented on this so a letter will be sent to the Co-op asking them to arrange for it to be emptied more frequently.ACTION: CLERK 
b) Market – No report.  Cllr. O Smith said she has recently spoken to the fish stall holder on a Friday and tries to maintain contact with him and Cllr. L Stevens said it is sad that we have lost the market. 
c) Cemetery – Cllr. L Stevens reported
I. Signs – Finalise and approve wording for nuisance notice – Cllr. L Stevens thanked Cllr. Daniels for his help in drawing up this sign.   This will go on the board in the High Street and at the entrance at the commen end as well as the chapel notice board.  They will try putting laminated signs up to start with and if there are problems will consider other options.  Mr Hines has not reported any further activities in this area.
II. Increase in cemetery funding – discussed under finance
III. Tenders – Some have been received and these will be considered by the Cemetery Committee and a recommendation will be made at the next full meeting.
d) SALC – Cllr. P Daniels reported that the next meeting is on 2nd December
e) Finance –

I. Discuss/agree reserves -  Cllr. P Daniels reported that at the last meeting they concentrated on precept issues.  More money will now be required for the churchyard wall work and there was agreement that the Christmas light amount will be increased to £1000 for next year.  The precept for street cleaning will also be likely to be increased if there is a wage rise approved.  A figure of £5000 has been set aside for CHOC support as well as £8000 for the playing field.  How much more is likely to be needed for the playing field is unclear and this will be put on the agenda for the next full meeting. ACTION: CLERK.  Risk management  was also discussed and this could be an issue in respect of the street cleaners.  Reserves generally are going down rapidly and the recent problems with the Town Hall have made this worse and further unexpected problems could occur.  Recent figures provided by CHOC outline their incomings and outgoings but they have little in reserve.  So far the overall precept is looking likely to be about £72,000 compared with £52,000 for this year.  This could affect level of council tax.  The final figures will be ready for the next full meeting.  Date for next  Finance Committee will need to be fixed.ACTION: CLLR DANIELS

II. CHOC finances – arrange  meeting to disucss – A meeting to discuss CHOC finances will be held immediately before the next Finance Committee meeting.  Cllr. L Stevens said there are major concerns about work needed in the Old School and quotes will need to be obtained.
f) Website – Clerk  reported that there had been delays with getting the video completed but she understands this is ongoing.
g) CLASP – Cllr.J Smith submitted a written report stating that all sections are running well.  The day centre is well attended with two new people from Cavendish.  There has been an enjoyable outing to Corn Dolly centre at Monks Eleigh.  The CLASP bus has been purchased and is being fitted out at the moment.  Delivery to take place in mid November when there will be an official launch.  As well as the CLASP initials on bus there will be mention of the Clare website as a point of contact.  Table sales going well and there will be a fund raising lunch on Sunday 21st November.  Abbeyfield House should be taking it’s first residents at the beginning of November and there will be an open day at some time for the residents of Clare.
h) CHOC – Cllr. L Stevens reported giving details of accounts.  Charges and wages have recently been discussed and it has been decided to put up charges.  This was not an easy decision to make but was unanimous.  There will be annual increases from now on.  Regarding the problems in the Town hall the flooring needs to be put down.  The flooding which occurred downstairs is the responsibility of the estate agents and they are waiting to hear from the insurance company.  There have also been some problems with the electrics but this is still being investigated.  The front of the hall has been improved with recent re-decoration however there was a problem with the staining on the door and they have been trying to contact the decorator, Mr Jordan but so far have been unsucessful so a letter will be sent to him to arrange a meeting. At the last CHOC meeting Anita Baxter handed in her notice but will stay until the AGM.  An advertisement will be put out early to replace her.  They have been reviewing the cleaning of the halls and all cleaners were ased to detail the work they do.  Wendy Gill has now resigned as cleaner of the Old School but this post will now be filled by Tina who currently cleans the Town Hall and is happy to undertake these extra duties. A list of problems in the Old School will be provided before the Finance Committee meeting.  Cllr. L Stevens said she will also be resigning from CHOC at their AGM.  

i) Emergency Planning – No report
j) Clare in Bloom – Cllr. O Smith reported that winter planting has taken place and as yet not all tubs have been cleared.  There is a meeting in two weeks time and the matter of who will continue on the committee will be discussed then.  It is hoped some of the current members will continue.  Cllr. O Smith is unable to continue as Parish Council representative but Cllr. R Warmington is happy to remain.  The issues surrounding the judging of Anglia in Bloom have been discussed and a letter has been sent asking for clearer criteria.
k) Clare Primary School - School governor’s report – No report
l) Borough Councillors report – Chairman reported that plans for the Cattle Market development will go to planning in the next month or so.  The question of the link between the new development and old part of the town has now been resolved as the building next to the Post Office will be bought by Borough and a wider link than the current passageway will be created.  When the final plans are agreed they will again be available for public consultation.  The Haverhill area working party are going for consultation with a launch on 1st November.  Chairman urged all Councillors to have a look at the proposals to improve the centre of Haverhill to make it a better shopping place and more pleasurable for all.  There is a possibility of re-routing traffic bhind the Sports Centre and roofing the market square with a number of other radical ideas.
m) County Councillors report -  No report
9. Planning:

SE/04/3609/EB – Erecton of guard rails on balcony – Clare Baptist Church, High Street – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. Mison, seconded by Cllr. Daniels and carried unanimously.

Borough decisions

SE/04/3014/LB- Refused
10. Community Achievement Awards/Parish Certificate – It was suggested that this initiative could be launched at the event for local societies.  Cllr. L Stevens is happy to work on some forms specific to Clare for nominees based on the information provided by Babergh District Council who run a similar scheme.  We would need to advertise for prople to make nominations and there would need to be a plate or such as the actual award, which could be engraved.  Cllr. L Stevens will get the forms designed and will give to clerk to circulate and discuss further at the next meeting.  ACTION: CLLR L STEVENS/CLERK 
11. Event to promote societies in Clare – Cllr. R Warmington suggested that we start this this year and have as an annual event with local societies promoting themselves.  March next year may be a good time to hold it.  Cllrs. R Warmington and O Smith will work together on these plans.  Cllr. Daniels suggested inviting local education groups and the library etc.  Suggested dates will be brought to the December full meeting.
12. Farmers Markets – Chairman said his only reservation about holding these would be the effect it may have on local traders such as the greengrocers, butchers etc.  Cllr. R Warmington said when the normal market had been larger they had sold things which were also sold in the shops and in some cases this may have the effect of bringing people into the town who will then use the shops more.  There is a need to find out the feeling of local traders.  Cllr. O Smith pointed out that some makerts are run by an independent group who could just book the Town Hall independently and hold one without any involvement from the Council.    Various enquiries will be made at Linton and Long Melford where these markets are already held and it will be put on the agenda for the December meeting. 
13. Hedgerow Survery – Cllr. Daniels said he would like to find three Parish Councillors who would be interested in taking this forward together with others so that dates can be agreed to meet with the hedgerow survey expert who can come and address the team and tell them what is involved.  Cllr. Mison suggested that David Dadd may be interested.  Cllr. Daniels said initially they could meet on a monthly basis.  He has received a map of Clare with details of Hedgerows.  Cllr. Gee said he would be happy to be involved.
14. Country Park Panel Meeting – Cllr. O Smith said John Laws always proivdes a document relating to this meeting together with minutes and it was felt this would be useful for our circulation folder so we will ask for copies of this.  ACTION: CLERK.  Matters discussed at the meeting were the bollards in Malting Lane, the recycling centre which is to be improved and a site meeting is to be held.  The bridge link – the landowner on the Suffolk side is asking too much money and there is no funding available from either Essex of Suffolk for this.  However it was esablished that it would cost less if it was costed as a footpath rather than a bridleway.  From 1st November the toilets in the park are to be refurbished.  The study centre is to be repainted inside and will have wheelchair access in the form of a ramp.  Regarding the music festival, County Cllr. L Warmington said a meeting had been held regarding ongoing disputes.  The new Chairman of the festival committee has met with County and this has been productive with a better relationship between the two sides.  Finances were discussed and all details of the site management for the festival will be cleared and checked with John Laws.  Cllr. R Warmington asked whether the Clare in Bloom suggestion for a “Remembrance Garden” had been discussed and Cllr. O Smith said this was discussed and there is a possibility of a garden maintained by Clare in Bloom perhaps in keeping with the idea of a station garden and Clare in Bloom will liaise with John Laws about this.

15. Parish Council Letterheads – Finance clerk said the current stock is running low and we could now produce the new ones on the computer.  It was agreed this could be done without the need for any special weight of paper.  He will progress this. ACTION: FINANCE CLERK

16. Any other business

A-Boards – Cllr. R Warmington asked what had been agreed in respect of these on greenswards and the position is no planning permission is required if it is a Parish greensward.

Churchyard Wall – Cllr. Mison pointed out that Valiants had said in their letter that we should seek advice from a structural engineer about stopping the wall moving as soil settles.  In the past stones have been put behind walls to overcome problems of this type.  It was suggested we put the problem back to Valiant’s when we write to them.  ACTION: CLERK
Playing Field Fun Day – Cllr. L Stevens said £1250 had been raised at the family day in September so this had been very successful and created enthusiasm.  This money will be used as a springboard for further fund raising as well as pursuing other forms of funding.  This will be put on next month’s agenda.  ACTION: CLERK

Drains, Nethergate Street -  Cllr. Daniels said there are still problems with the drain in front of the White House and he is concerned in case there is a flood and then it freezes.  There appears to be a blockage under the greensward but there is confusion over who this is owned by.

Damaged Street Signs -  Cllr. O Smith said a list of damaged signs was to be sent to Borough following discussions with Jim Nunn.  This list will be passed to clerk to forward to Borough.  ACTION:  CLLLR. O SMITH/CLERK

Tree outside Baptist Church  - Cllr. O Smith said this has now been felled.

Highfield – Cllr. O Smith said there are a number of problems with roads and other highways issues and she will let clerk have details so that SCC Highways can be contacted.  ACTION:  CLLR. OSMITH/CLERK

Havebury/Trees Churchill Close – Chairman said when these trees were the responsibility of Borough it was unclear whether there were tree preservation orders on them.  This is now being pursued with Borough.  Letters will be sent to residents to explain the situation.  ACTION: CLERK

Local Plan, Planning Matters meeting – Chairman said the second meeting is being held this Saturday and a background paper has been circulated to all.  There were no Councillors at the last meeting so it is important that as many as possible attend this one. 

Clare Focus – Chairman had a copy of the “Linton News” parish magazine which has a Parish Council page contained within it.  Stoke by Clare are also doing something similar.  Howard Jackson of the Focus will be invited to a Parish Council meeting to discuss this after sending him a copy of the Linton News.  ACTION: CLERK

Clerks Post – Interviews are to be set up with the same format as last time with Councillors meeting the applicants before a formal interview is held.  Clerk and Chairman will arrange.  ACTION: CHAIRMAN/CLERK

Quiz – Chairman reported that at the CHOC quiz the Parish Council came second.  CHOC made £120 profit from the night.

Emsdens Meadow – Cllr. Daniels declared an interest and left the meeting.  Chairman has received several e-mails from Chris Emsden who has implied they have received a commercial offer but would still be keen to sell to the Parish Council.  Any offer made would have to be approved by the people of Clare.  Cllr. O Smith said we would also need to think about the future management of it and Cllr. Gee said there may only be the need for limited management.  Any finance arrangements needed to purchase this land may need to be considered in conjunction with suggestions for consolidating other outstanding loans the Council has.  This will be put on the next full agenda and Chairman will notify Chris Emsden to say we will discuss and may consult with the community.

Meeting closed 10.15pm

Suffolk County Council Update – October 2004

From Cllr of Division

Still a chance to have your say on the SCC budget for next year

After a series of successful budget roadshows held around the county, there is still a chance for you to have your say on the Suffolk County Council budget for 2005/6. As part of it’s yearly Budget Consultation SCC has set up a dedicated website for Suffolk citizens to pass on their views on the budget. On the website there is more information on how the council sets it’s budget, online polls and an interactive simulation to demonstrate the impact of budget decisions on the community. All views expressed through the site will be presented to the Executive when they consider the next stage of the budget process later on in the year. The site can be found at http://www.money-matters.org.uk/
National Consumer Week

Suffolk County Council is running a number of events this week (18th –23rd October) as part of National Consumer Week to educate and inform the public about the wide variety of fakes and fraudsters they may well encounter.  The County Council is targeting older people, as they are often the people that the rogue traders and fraudsters aim for by holding the events at day centres across the county.

Local Area Agreements

The government recently announced that Suffolk will be one of a select number of areas to pilot a radical new approach to the delivery of public services. Local Area Agreements offer the opportunity to cut bureaucracy and to deliver better outcomes for local people through improved partnership working. The pilot will allow key public sector bodies in Suffolk to pool resources in to more effectively deliver improved services to local communities. The agreements will be structured around three themes: children and young people, safer and stronger communities, and health and older people. There are 20 other pilots around the country.  

Review of Residential Care for Older People

The Executive Committee is being asked at a meeting next week to agree to a review of Residential Care Homes for Older People following the end of the current strategy. The time period covering the last strategy has seen significant change in the sort of services that SCC provides with the County moving away from providing simple care homes to provision of specialist services such as intermediate care and care for older people who are mentally infirm. Detailed proposals for consultation will be available in 2005 with implementation in 2008/9.

Electric Blanket Testing

Suffolk County Council is conducting free Electric Blanket tests again this year. Every year 20 people die in electric blanket deaths and dangerous blankets account for more than 5,000 fires a year, so it’s not worth the risk to leave your blanket unchecked another year.  

Every year the tests are very popular so residents are encouraged to book early. 

The booking line is open from (9am to 5pm) 1 October on 01473 264358 and testing sessions run from 9.30am to 4.30pm 

Venues near you include:

18th October

Felixstowe

Fire Station, High Road West

19th October 

Haverhill

Art Centre, High Street

20th October *(open until 4pm) Newmarket, Newmarket Day Centre, Fred Archer Way

21st October

Bury St Edmunds
Fire Station, Park Way (north)

22nd October

Stowmarket

United Reform Church, Ipswich Street

25th October (am)
Aldeburgh
The Fairfield centre, Fairfield Road

25th October (am)
Leiston

Fire Station, King George Avenue

26th October

Southwold
Fire Station, Station Road

27th October

Lowestoft
Kirkley High School, Kirkley Run

28th October (am)
Halesworth
Fire Station, Quay Street 

28th October (pm)
Beccles
Fire Station, Ravensmere

29th October

Woodbridge
Community Hall, Station Road

Any blanket which fails the electrical test will be marked as unsafe and there will be facilities to dispose of old blankets. Any resident with a ‘condemned’ blanket will be offered vouchers towards the cost of a new one.

New Primary School for Rendlesham – Peter M only


At it’s last meeting Executive Committee approved building a new primary school at Rendlesham at a site reserved in the local plan. The school will open in September 2006 and will initially cater for 210 pupils or one class per year, although the building will be designed so that it is easily expandable to at least 315 places if needed.  The building of the school is timed to coincide with the current refurbishment of civilian housing on the Woodbridge Base by Annington and the movement of a new regiment into the base during 2006. Both these mean that numbers at Sandlings Primary School which most children from Rendlesham attend would dramatically increase. 

